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Municipal Buildings Strategic Plan 
Advisory Committee 

Minutes 
Thursday, October 29, 2015 

7:00pm 
Town Hall South 

3 Main Street, Newtown 
 

THESE MINUTES ARE SUBJECT TO APPROVAL BY THE 
MUNICIPAL BUILDINGS STRATEGIC PLAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

 
The Municipal Buildings Strategic Plan Advisory Committee held a regular meeting on Thursday, October 
29, 2015 in the meeting room at Town Hall South.  The meeting was called to order at 7:04pm.  
  
Present: Chairman Jay Maher, Bill Brimmer, Walt Motyka, Scott Cicciari, Mike Marinaccio, Kathy 
Hamilton, Jim Filan, Rebekah Harriman 
 
Absent: Michelle Ku, Paul Lundquist 
 
Others Present: Geralyn Hoerauf of Diversified Management, Ken Best of DRA, First Selectman Pat 
Llodra, George Benson – director of planning, Christal Preszler- Grant Coordinator, one member of the 
press, and eight members of the public 
 
1. Review and Approval of Minutes: 

 
Motion: Jay Maher motioned to accept minutes. Bill Brimmer seconded. The motion was approved 
unanimously.  
 
2. Report on CIP Recommendations to BOS on September 10th  
 
Bill and Geralyn went to the Board of Selectman (BOS) meeting on September 10th and contributed to 
the discussion on the CIP recommendations. It was well received and ongoing discussion is anticipated. 
The recommendation was made to invest a substantial amount of money into the multi-purpose 
building over the next 5 years of the CIP and that no further money is put into any work done on the 
Hook and Ladder building after it is vacated.  
 
3. Discussion with George Benson regarding FFH campus and other future Town Development 
  
George Benson and Christal Preszler gave an overview of the FFH campus. The white houses and green 
houses have been most recently demolished on campus. They will be renovating a duplex (#63 on map) 
that is expected to be done in spring of 2016. The community center location will be between the 
Newtown Youth Academy (NYA) and Canaan House. Woodbury Hall is the approximate size of the 
estimated needed space for the police department – just for reference of what a building built for the 
police station might look like. – Approx. 1400 square feet on one floor.  
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Scott asked about if there were thoughts when the FFH master plan was put together about potentially 
putting the police department on the campus. George answered that it was initially discussed but it 
never went further and it fell off the radar.  
 
Kathy asks if there were other groups on the radar of the planning office that may be in need for a 
space. George suggests Plymouth Hall as a viable building for renovation. There is a theater, classrooms, 
as well as a gymnasium located in that building. It would be expensive to abate it and clean it up, but it’s 
one of the only viable buildings on the campus. Abatement and demolition costs together would 
probably cost somewhere between $2-4 million.  Plymouth Hall is approximately 52k square feet 
including the gym, or 34k without the gym.  
 
Woodbury Hall’s footprint is between 10-14k square feet. Stratford Hall’s footprint is approximately 4k 
square feet. They were hoping to get some sort of restaurant in Stratford Hall. More event fields will go 
in by Kent House once it is demolished. 
 
4. Presentation of Further Analysis of Town Hall South as PD Headquarters 
 
Currently, the police department is occupying the top floor of Town Hall South. It may be possible, with 
renovations, to make Town Hall South work if they are able to use the entire building. On the “Reuse of 
Town Hall South as the Police Department” handout, the hatched out areas on the blueprint are areas 
which would need further work. These proposed plans do not accommodate the dispatch area. It also 
does not include the shooting range which is a key part of what the police were looking for. There is a 
possibility to construct a shooting range below grade in the front of the building. Lieutenant Kullgren 
states that the police department had been using an outdoor range in Stratford, but that that facility is 
no longer in use. Law enforcement in the state of Connecticut are required a certain amount of hours to 
practice and qualify. Over the last 3 years, outdoor ranges are becoming harder to find. The officers 
need to be paid for the travel to a shooting range that is not local. Currently they are using the shooting 
range facility at FCI in Danbury.  
 
Pat Llodra suggests that a cost/benefit analysis of a shooting range should be done. This is an issue that 
the Town of Bethel is currently struggling with so it would do the town well to be ahead of this by doing 
an analysis in advance.  
 
The dispatch would not necessarily need to be a separate location from the police department, but 
there is a request that there is more of a defined separation of space between the police department 
and dispatch center.  
 
Jim Filan states that it seems like 10 lbs. are trying to be put into a 7 lb. bag by trying to make the needs 
of a new police station fit into town hall south. Upgrades are needed to THS in order to make the police 
department an updated and usable building, but it would still be lacking in a few areas including no 
shooting range and no space for the dispatchers. THS doesn’t work for the police department.  
 
Kathy Hamilton asks what it would cost to build a new building for the police department. It is estimated 
at $11,355,940 which does include a shooting range. It is everything they would need at a lesser cost 
than renovating THS. It would take approximately 18 months to build new but 2 years to renovate THS.  
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The biggest liability with THS is the parking. There is no ability to add more parking spaces for this 
building.  
 
What are the borough restrictions on THS property if and when it is no longer a municipal building?  
 
If the police department is relocated what happens with the THS building. Where would the social 
services department go? Park and Rec will hopefully have office space in the community center.  
 
Plymouth Hall and Woodbury Hall should be added to the scope of this committee. 
 
A recommendation should be made to the Board of Selectman at their next meeting on November 16th.  
 
Motion: Jim Filan motioned to recommend to the Board of Selectman that Town Hall South not be 
renovated for the purposes of the Police Department based on the numbers given at today’s meeting. 
Kathy Hamilton seconded. The motion was approved unanimously. 
 
5. Public Comment 
 
Paul Mangifico of Kent Road and the current chairman of the police commission thanked the committee 
for the recommendation.  
 
Next meeting date to be determined for early December. 
 
Motion: Jim Filan motioned to adjourn the meeting at 9:40pm. Scott Cicciari  seconded. The motion 
was approved unanimously. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 8:38pm 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
Aileen Barreto, Clerk 

 








































































































